Minutes of Garve & District Community Council Meeting
held 1st March 2016 in Achnasheen Village Hall

Present: Kenny MacLean (Chairman), Jennifer Haslam (Secretary), Eliza Leslie Melville (Treasurer), Bob Moir, Sue Tarr (Minute Sec); Cllr Ian Cockburn; Andy Russell (EDF) and Val MacIver (Platform PR); 1 member of public.

The Chairman opened the meeting at 7pm and welcomed everyone.

Apologies: Caroline Gamble.

Declarations of Interest: Jennifer Haslam as Chair of LCT will leave the room when the application for LCT funding is discussed. 
Chairman’s comments: Best wishes to Cllr Richard Greene following a recent illness, however glad to hear he is back to work now. Kyle, Achiltibuie and Strathpeffer Community Councils are all up and running again.
Kenny Maclean and Sue Tarr attended the community councillor training in Dingwall recently, which was worthwhile. Some of the points covered included: the CC scheme is to be revised before the next elections in 2019; CC represents all sectors of the community; roles of office bearers; accounts should be kept for 7 years; old minutes and agendas can be stored in the HC archive service; assets and insurance; Community Empowerment Act; planning – neighbour notification for planning applications applies to land within 20m of the site boundary; guidance on recording of meetings.

Lochcarron CC may be contacting G&DCC regarding advice on community benefit distribution.

There is no Church of Scotland service this Sunday (6th March) or on 27th March.

All G&DCC agendas, minutes and dates of future meetings are available on the website www.community-council.org.uk/garveanddistrict  They are also available at Garve PO, on Achnasheen Village notice board, in the AGNV and on the AGNV website, direct from the desk on gdcc@fsmail.net or Broadoaks, Grudie Bridge, By Garve IV23 2QB and at every G&DCC meeting. 

Approval of the minutes of meeting held 2nd Feb 2016: proposed by Jennifer Haslam and seconded by Kenny MacLean.

Matters Arising: 

LEO replacement scheme – Paul Loran of Eneco has written to members of the community about the Eneco electricity tariff, which is not yet finalised. Eneco is visiting G&DCC April meeting to talk about it.

Garve & District Energy Group – one more home visit signed up during the Achnasheen drop-in (1st Mar); the steering group met to discuss the project. The Kirknewton/ Strathpeffer / Garve hydro scheme at Garbat feasibility investigations have shown it to be non-viable. The energy group are still investigating other local hydro options.

Wester Ross Biosphere Project – the application is progressing well and will be considered by UNESCO on 18th March; it has been recommended for approval.
EDF – the weather has been ok; there has been snow for one week but some jobs were able to continue. The floor of the substation has been cast. Site roads and hard standings are more or less completed. The batching plant will start arriving in parts with assembly on the hill. Work is on schedule.

The planning application for Section 36 to increase the capacity of the turbines is still going through. G&DCC will be notified Mar/ April.

There will be a Liaison group meeting on 29th March with an update on Community Fund plans.

EDF has offered to sponsor the G&DCC Produce Show; thanks go to Grant Folley.
The RJ MacLeod no-accident fund is still open. Every 3 months that is accident or injury free on site, £300 goes into a charity fund which is being matched by EDF. Local charities/ good causes can be nominated for consideration.
SSE – the pipe, wood and cone have not been removed. Val MacIver to follow up. Work has not quite finished yet. 

Over 60’s Dinner review – following a request for feedback on the dinner, G&DCC has received some suggestions which will be taken into consideration when planning the next dinner – thanks are extended for submitting these ideas.

Broadband – the postcode review is still ongoing, with no timescale for when Phase 2 will come through. BT has come under severe criticism from Offcom and there are complaints from all over the country over lack of progress from BT.
The Garve exchange has been upgraded recently; some people have noticed definite improvements from Garve to Grudie but Inchbae has seen no improvement at all.

Garve Bus Shelter – no-one is claiming ownership. G&DCC propose to purchase Perspex and repair it.

Gorstan Junction – there is a large pothole on the corner which has been reported. Some work has been done clearing offlets from Gorstan west and the culvert beside the Gorstan road end has been cleared. Potholes from Mossford to Grudie have been repaired, thanks go to Robbie Bain.

Water on the A835 beside the last landslip near Garve Hotel – no reply yet. Kenny MacLean to follow up. Could it be a result of work on the pylons on the hill above, e.g. cutting trees? There is also water on the road at Corriemoillie where they built a new pylon beside the road. Val MacIver to look into.

Railway Fence at Loch Garve – another car has crashed through the fence in the same area at Lochview. There are now three holes in the fence. It is not clear why vehicles are going off the road here.

CC Website – some teething troubles with opening files should have been sorted now. If there are any more difficulties please get in touch with gdcc@fsmail.net. 

LCT Funding Application for Community Needs Survey – Jennifer Haslam wished to comment on the application before leaving the room; it was not possible to claim cost of Special Meetings already held as these were retrospective; G&DCC should apply for the figure provided by Aigas Associates quote; it should not be asking for more money as it was too much. Jennifer Haslam left the room while discussion on the application took place.
It was queried why there was a need to include extra hours of consultant work in the application above that outlined in the quote.

The extra hours have been proposed to allow for follow up interviews in the event that there is a low return rate for the postal survey element. Follow up time was not included in the quote but has been costed in by G&DCC as a contingency plan, to try and ensure that a good result is delivered for the community.

It was also agreed to apply for the cost of holding another Special Meeting following the April CC meeting.
The Application to LCT for £5855.00 to deliver a Community Needs Survey was proposed by Bob Moir, seconded by Eliza Leslie Melville and all agreed.

Co-option: two vacancies on the community council have been advertised. There have been no names put forward, but all agreed to leave the vacancies open. Nominations for co-option are welcome.

Police Report: none available. There have been various traffic incidents including a driver charged with dangerous driving at Loch Gowan reduced to careless driving at 106mph resulting in a fine of £400 and 7 penalty points, a car crashed into a lamp post at Achnasheen Roundabout and a motorbike caught speeding at Achanalt.

Treasurer’s report: no change.
	Over 60’s Fund
	£696.77

	Bench Fund
	200.00

	Community Fund
	1550.70

	Admin Fund
	455.08

	
	

	
	£2902.55


The change of signatories has not yet been completed. Jean Bailey is going to help finish the end of year accounts as her computer spreadsheet is not compatible with other formats.

Eliza Leslie Melville proposed that Ann MacRae be appointed as auditor; seconded by Kenny MacLean; all agreed.

Secretarial fee of £83 for new secretary: proposed by Eliza Leslie Melville and seconded by Kenny Maclean; all agreed.

Minute Sec fee of £250: declined. The Minute Secretary was thanked for her services.
Community Council Insurance of £84.32 will be deducted from the HC grant. Next year community councils are losing 10% of their grant due to HC cuts. The new grant will be £765 + 33p per elector (£100 less per year).

The Produce Show will be held on Sat 10th Sept 2016. The schedule is available on www.community-council.org.uk/garveanddistrict and in the AGNV. 

Correspondence:

By Email, George Carson – Ross & Cromarty Citizens Advice Bureau update; Samantha Smith – Provisional programme for 3rd sector event to be held in Inverness on 19 February 2016; Adeline Allan – planning applications week ending 5th Feb 2016; Flora Smith – suggestions for the over 60’s party; Sarah Jones – Broadband update; Highland Council Policy – Community Council training course reminder; Sylvia McMurdo – planning applications week ending 12th Feb 2016; Emma MacCallum – Lochcarron CC minutes; Colin Mackenzie – Community Council insurance renewal; John Bedwell – Proposed Garbat hydro scheme update; Highland Council Policy – proposed changes to Community Council budgets; Adeline Allan – planning applications week ending 19th Feb 2016; Iain Turnbull – Wester Ross Biosphere application update; Chris Hamilton – Broadband; Adeline Allan – planning applications week ending 26th Feb 2016; Alexander Fincham – CARES Conference 2016 update; Highland Council Policy – Deloitte cycle event, 10-18 September 2016.

By Post, Rob Gibson MSP – Community Benefit funds; Scottish Woodlands re revised proposal for Afforestation Plan at Ledgowan. There is a meeting on 11th March - Eliza Leslie Melville to attend.

Commemorative Medal for Queen’s 90th Birthday.

AOB: 

Eliza Leslie Melville queried the ground sitting in the Gorstan lay-by entrance. It was placed there in an emergency when the landslip occurred but has not yet been removed. Bear are difficult to contact. Kenny Maclean to contact Cllr Greene about this and other Bear issues.

Bob Moir – the times bins are collected seems to have changed.

Jennifer Haslam – lorries going into the site at Grudie Power station are turning in the lay-by opposite and making a mess of the verge. The lorries are doing this from a safety point of view. Val MacIver to arrange reinstatement of the verges when site work is complete.

Kenny MacLean – Torridon & Kinlochewe CC and Gairloch CC now have Facebook pages. There is a training course for CCs on Social media coming up soon. Some caution with regard to Facebook was expressed. 

A member of the public asked about the Garve & District Energy project. There are three different strands, household energy efficiency; setting up of a development organisation; the two former feed into a more long term project aiming to have a community renewable project that generates its own income for the community. The local steering group welcomes more volunteers. An update on the project progress so far is being prepared.
Screening Report: SSE propose to re-route power line from Achnasheen to Kinlochewe. 
Planning: Three applications have been determined, 

Additional poles on 33kV overhead electricity line east of Grudie – permitted.

Change of use of car park to siting of residential mobile home, drainage system and shed land 25m north of Inchbae Lodge – permitted with conditions relating to colour of roof and fence, formation of visibility splays and planting of six sessile oak trees. 

Change of use of woodland to form play park land 190m SE of Tigh na Drochit – permitted with conditions (full details of playpark equipment to be approved by Planning Authority, no trees to be removed without permission, no playpark equipment to be installed until car parking and turning area is completed).

Three new applications have been submitted,

Garbat Forest, erection of replacement mast 24.5m high to support 3 antenna, 3 remote radio units, 2 dish antenna and 2 relocated antenna. Members had no comments.

Land 105m SE of The Cottage, Gorstan, erection of house. Members had no comments.

Land SW of Loch Bealach Culaidh NE of the Garbat Forest, formation of access track. Members had no comments.

Community councils have to request to be a statutory consultee for specific applications. G&DCC request to be a statutory consultee for all applications in this area as they come through.
Date of next meeting: Tues 5th April 2016 in Garve Village Hall at 7pm. Eneco will be attending to talk about the new electricity tariff.

Tues 3rd May 2016 Achnasheen Village Hall 7pm

Tues 7th June 2016 Garve Village Hall (AGM) 7pm
Tues 5th July 2016 Achnasheen Village Hall 7pm

Tues 2nd Aug 2016 Garve Village Hall 7pm

The Chairman thanked everyone for coming and closed the meeting at 9.40pm.
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